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1 September 2017
Dear Secretary of State

REFERRAL TO SECRETARY OF STATE FOR HEALTH

Location of PET CT scanner in the south Essex area
Thurrock Health and Wellbeing Overview and Scrutiny Committee

Thank you for forwarding copies of the referral letter and supporting documentation from Cllr Victoria Holloway, Chair Thurrock Health and Wellbeing Overview and Scrutiny Committee (HWOSC). NHS England provided initial assessment information. A list of all the documents received is at Appendix One. The IRP Chairman, Lord Ribeiro, declared an interest as a former Basildon clinician and was not involved in this assessment. 
The IRP has undertaken an initial assessment, in accordance with our agreed protocol for handling contested proposals for the reconfiguration of NHS services. In considering any proposal for a substantial development or variation to health services, the Local Authority (Public Health and Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013 require NHS bodies and local authorities to fulfil certain requirements before a report to the Secretary of State for Health may be made. The IRP provides the advice below on the basis that the Department of Health is satisfied the referral meets the requirements of the regulations. 
The Panel considers each referral on its merits and concludes that this referral is not suitable for full review because further local action by the NHS with a joint scrutiny body formed by Essex, Southend-on-sea and Thurrock local authorities can address the issues raised.
Background

Positron emission tomography-computed tomography (PET-CT) is used to produce detailed images of the inside of the body. An advantage of a PET-CT scan over other imaging is that it can show how well certain parts of the body are working, rather than just showing what it looks like. PET-CT is currently most often used to investigate suspected cases of cancer and in the management of confirmed cases to inform treatment options, but can be used in the diagnosis of other conditions as well.
Although steady growth in PET-CT has been seen and is anticipated to continue as demand for cancer services increases and uses for other conditions develop, it remains a relatively low volume and specialist diagnostic service, typically used by around 0.2 per cent of the population each year. Consequently, it is a prescribed service under the terms of the Health and Social Care Act (2012) and is commissioned for the population of England by the NHS Commissioning Board, more commonly known as NHS England (NHSE). 

PET-CT for the population of south Essex was previously provided through a contract with InHealth using a mobile scanner that visited Basildon Hospital each week. InHealth also invested in a static scanner at Southend Hospital, some 12 miles to the east and the location of radiotherapy services for the area. However, this scanner was not commissioned and had not been used when a national procurement process by NHSE awarded a new ten year contract to provide PET-CT services for the east of England, including south Essex, to Alliance Medical Limited (AML) with effect from April 2015. 
During the mobilisation phase of the contract, in June 2015, AML asked the commissioner, NHSE, to consider the case for locating the PET-CT service for south Essex at Southend rather than Basildon, using the pre-existing static facilities it had acquired from InHealth. NHSE asked the national PET-CT clinical reference group (CRG) to review AML’s request and advise on the clinical case. After seeking input from relevant national bodies, including the Royal College of Radiologists, the CRG advised that there was a clinical case to move the service from the mobile scanner at Basildon to a static scanner at Southend.
In October 2015, NHSE reported their findings to each of the three health overview and scrutiny bodies (HOSC) in south Essex, seeking their support for the recommended option, the timetable for implementation and a plan to engage patients, local people and other stakeholders before making a final decision. Whilst the Southend HOSC accepted the recommendations, the Essex HOSC was not convinced and asked for more detailed work to be done.  Thurrock HWOSC refused the proposal “due to the short notice of the report, the statistics in the report being incorrect and not substantial enough with no evidence of there being any improved service to Thurrock Residents by moving the PET-CT service from Basildon to Southend”.
Responding to the HOSCs’ feedback, NHSE undertook more detailed analysis of patient numbers and flows, and planned a four month period of engagement which launched in February 2016.
In March 2016, Mid and South Essex Success Regime Sustainability and Transformation Partnership (STP) published an outline plan that made it clear that cancer services (including radiotherapy) will not be moved from Southend under any options being considered for future reconfiguration of health services in the area. Discussion continues about a centre of excellence for cancer at Southend through four phases of engagement leading to the end of the options appraisal and a consultation which is anticipated in late 2017 or early 2018.
In September 2016, NHSE produced a review report that brought together detail of the outcome of the further engagement with patients, the public and clinicians; additional information on the numbers of patients affected by the proposals and the impact on travel times, using the most recent data; and the outcome of a review by East of England Clinical Senate of the clinical case for change. The report concluded that the decision is finely balanced between the two sites. However, in recommending Southend as the preferred location for the fixed PET–CT service, it had taken into account that patient numbers are increasing at a greater rate than expected, and that moving to a static site scanner as soon as possible will provide the NHS with greater capacity, flexibility and ensure people are offered appropriate diagnostics as part of their pathway of care. This, together with the emerging direction of travel of the Essex Success Regime to concentrate cancer services in Southend, would make the co-location of the PET-CT scanner on the same site advantageous to both patients and clinicians.

On 15 September 2016, a joint HOSC convened to consider the NHSE review report. Thurrock Council did not participate in the joint HOSC but instead convened alone later the same day to consider the report. The joint HOSC supported the conclusions of the report and the preferred location of the PET scanner at Southend. The Thurrock HWOSC did not support the recommended site and resolved to refer the matter to the Secretary of State for Health.
Thurrock HWOSC first wrote to the Secretary of State on 12 October 2016 and again on 9 January 2017 in response to further enquiries from the Department of Health. 
In the meantime, in the face of rising demand for the use of PET-CT, NHSE agreed an interim measure temporarily to open sessions at Southend in addition to the mobile sessions at Basildon. This measure was communicated to all stakeholders in late November 2016 and commenced in late January 2017. At the time of writing, a six month review of the interim arrangements is taking place, looking at performance data, patient choices and feedback, which will inform a final case for change report and decision thereafter.
Basis for referral

Thurrock HWOSC’s letter of 12 October 2016 states:
“The council, at the recent HOSC meeting held on 15 September 2016 agreed to refer the proposed changes to PET CT service provision to the Secretary of State.
In accordance with paragraphs 23(9)(a) and (c) of The Local Authority (Public Health, Health & Wellbeing Boards and Health Scrutiny) Regulations 2013, the matter is referred for the following reasons:

· The council considers that the proposals are not in the interests of the health service in the area; and

· The council is not satisfied that the consultation has been adequate.”
IRP view

With regard to the referral by the Thurrock Health and Wellbeing Overview and Scrutiny Committee, the Panel notes that:
· Referral on the grounds of inadequate consultation relates to consultation with the relevant scrutiny body - rather than wider consultation with patients, the public and stakeholders
· The location for PET-CT in south Essex is of interest to the residents of three local authorities (Essex County Council, Southend-on-sea Borough Council and Thurrock Council) and so the relevant scrutiny body is a joint HOSC
· PET-CT is closely aligned with the delivery of cancer services which are currently the subject of review and potential change as part of the Mid and South Essex Success Regime and associated Sustainability and Transformation Plan.
· More than two years after the question was first raised, no final decision about the optimal location of the static PET-CT scanner for south Essex has been made
· Despite the absence of a final decision, the needs and interests of patients are being met by ensuring service continuity and capacity, latterly involving the temporary use of static facilities at Southend in addition to the mobile service in Basildon
Advice
The IRP offers its advice on a case-by-case basis taking account of the specific circumstances and issues of each referral. The Panel does not consider that a full review would add any value. Further local action by the NHS with a joint HOSC formed by Essex, Southend-on-sea and Thurrock local authorities can address the issues raised.
Thurrock HWOSC has referred this matter to the Secretary of State on two grounds – that the consultation undertaken was inadequate and that the proposal would not be in the interests of the health service in its area. In considering issues of inadequate consultation, the 2013 Regulations relate to consultation with the scrutinising body rather than wider consultation with patients, the public and stakeholders. The concerns expressed by the HWOSC about the lack of consultation with interested parties are addressed in this advice on the basis of their not being in the interests of the health service generally.

When the question of location for the static PET-CT was first raised by AML, NHSE responded appropriately by seeking to establish the clinical case for any change and considering the need to engage interested parties, including health scrutiny bodies. It is not clear to the Panel why the subsequent consultation with scrutiny was not conducted through a joint HOSC, involving Essex, Southend-on-sea and Thurrock, in accordance with the 2013 Regulations. Regulation 30(5) of the Regulations requires that “Where a responsible person (normally the NHS body) consults more than one local authority pursuant to regulation 23, those local authorities must appoint a joint overview and scrutiny committee for the purposes of the consultation…”. All parties should ensure they understand and follow the relevant regulations for consultation with health scrutiny bodies, on this and similar matters, from now on. 
There has already been significant effort applied in establishing the clinical case, engaging interested parties and analysis of clinical activity and patient accessibility. The Panel agrees that, based on the information presented to date, there is not an overwhelming case for locating PET-CT at one of the two sites over the other. Whilst accessibility is always a consideration, PET-CT is a specialist diagnostic service, used relatively rarely and almost entirely in the delivery of cancer treatments. In this context, the STP commitment to Southend as the cancer centre, where co-location of radiotherapy and PET-CT can be achieved, is a significant factor in the choice in terms of streamlining pathways of care and enabling beneficial clinical adjacencies in the future. Consequently, the Panel’s view is that the final decision should take account not only of the outcome of the review of the interim arrangements but also the outcome of the STP’s review of hospital services and its effect on the organisation of cancer services across the area, whilst demonstrating the best use of scarce NHS resources.
NHSE should now collaborate with the STP to align fully its planning and decision making processes, content and timescale. This should include a discussion with the joint HOSC to agree what further consultation will take place with it, in accordance with the 2013 Regulations, before final decisions are made. In the meantime, given the Panel’s understanding that the static scanner at Southend could be relocated, all parties should proceed on the basis that the current arrangements for PET-CT are temporary, do not preclude or set a precedent for either option in the future and may be subject to change in the interim. 
Yours sincerely
[image: image1.emf]
Brenda Howard
IRP member and chair for this assessment
APPENDIX ONE

LIST OF DOCUMENTS RECEIVED

Thurrock Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee
1 Letter to Secretary of State for Health from Cllr Victoria Holloway, HOSC Chair, 12 October 2016
Attachment:
2
Positron Emission Tomography – Computed Tomography (PET-CT) in South Essex: The clinical case for change, September 2015
3
Letter to Secretary of State for Health from Cllr Victoria Holloway, HOSC Chair, 9 January 2016


Attachments:

4
Letter to HOSC from Regional Director, Specialised Commissioning, NHS England Midlands and East, 18 November 2016

5
Briefing note: Specialised services in Essex – an update, November 2016
6
Minutes of HOSC meeting, 15 September 2016

7
Minutes of HOSC meeting, 13 October 2015

NHS 
1
IRP template for providing initial assessment information

Attachments:

2
Table of contents
3
South Essex health map
4
Thurrock HOSC cover sheet, September 2016
5
PET CT case for change, 1 September 2016
6
PET CT report, 21 July 2016
7
Analysis of PET CT engagement activity, 14 June 2016
8
Analysis of bus travelling times, June 2016
9
PET CT stakeholder engagement, 22 November 2016
10
Thurrock HOSC letter, 18 November 2016
11
JHOSC letter to Secretary of State
12
South Essex PET CT process, April 2016
13
PET CT media briefing, 31 March 2016
14
Stakeholder update, 11 March 2016
15
PET CT questionnaire, Feb 2016 and update March 2016
16
HOSC letter JK Feb 2016 Essex PET CT rev
17
PET CT Essex comms plan, April 2016 update
18
PET CT patient engagement letter, 8 February 2016
19
Stakeholder update, February 2016
Other evidence considered

1 Letter to Cllr Holloway from Department of Health, 22 November 2016
2 Mid and South Essex Success Regime - A programme to sustain services and improve care. STP Update - October 2016
3 Mid and South Essex Success Regime- A programme to sustain services and improve care. STP Update – In Hospital Annex – 21 October 2016
4 Mid and South Essex Success Regime - Recap on current position – 6 April 2017
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